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The Back is Black - Azalea Lace Bugs


While the azaleas may be finished blooming, it doesn’t mean the care of azaleas is over.  Now is the perfect time to prune.  Pruning must be done prior to June to insure blooming for the next year.  As for insects to watch out for the azalea lace bug is among the most frequently reported insect pest in the landscape.  Azalea lace bugs are out and growing.  Now is the time to control them, if you haven't already done so. 

Lace bugs feed by inserting their needle-like mouthparts into leaves. When the lace bug sucks out the fluid, the empty cells left behind are conspicuously pale. After what appears to be a short time, lace bugs cause the leaves to become completely bleached and have a bronzed appearance on the upper leaf surface.  Sometimes this is confused with a fertilizer deficiency. 

Lace bugs also leave shiny, black excrement (fly specks) on the lower (back) leaf surface. This is a key characteristic to distinguish azalea lace bug damage from other insects.  Azalea lace bugs are relatively difficult to completely eliminate. Fortunately, they rarely kill plants. 
For an environmentally friendly approach use Insecticidal soap to control small populations.  There is a predatory bug, the azalea plant bug, Rhinocapsis vanduzeii, that can provide some azalea lace bug reduction when used in conjunction with insecticidal soap.     
Orthene may be used for control if pressure is high. Most other landscape shrub insecticides will also work, but read the label first. Be sure to treat the undersides of the leaves.  A system insecticide, Imidacloprid, can be used as a foliar spray or soil drench in specimen or small, valuable plantings.   
Azaleas planted in full sun or under stress suffer more from Azalea lace bug than those planted in partial sun.  Hint: plant azaleas in partial shade. 
For more information on azaleas or any gardening question call the Garden Helpline manned by Extension Master Gardener Volunteers on Mondays, Wednesdays, and Fridays from 1-3 PM or email them at wilsonemgv@hotmail.com.  For additional information on the azalea and other lace bugs see http://www.ces.ncsu.edu/depts/ent/notes/O&T/shrubs/ort039e/ort039e.htm.
